INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 15 SEPTEMBER 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Dodd (Vice-Chairman), Councillors Allison,  Mrs Crookdake, Earp (substitute for Councillor Mallinson), Im Thurn, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale and Southward (substitute for Councillor Martlew)

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport);

IOS.77/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mallinson (Chairman) and Martlew.

IOS.78/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

IOS.79/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meetings held on 4 August 2005 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Vice-Chairman.

IOS.80/05
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.81/05
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.43/05 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 September 2005 to 31 December 2005) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

A Member referred to key decision KD.033/05 (Waste Minimisation) and reported that the Waste Minimisation Group was interested in extending their discussions to include waste disposal issues.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 September 2005 to 31 December 2005) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.82/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Programme for this Committee for 2005/06.

The review on the Implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act was programmed to start in January 2006 and run to March/April 2006.  The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer undertook to submit a draft scoping paper to the next meeting with a proposed terms of reference for the review and a summary of the main provisions of the Act.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.83/05
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE AND OTHER OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
(a) Improving the Environmental Performance of the Council
There was submitted Minute EX.154/05 of the Executive meeting on 1 August 2005 in response to a reference from this Committee concerning improving the environmental performance of the Council.  The decision of the Executive was –

“That the recommendations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be agreed and arrangements to appoint a senior Officer and Member “champions” to provide leadership be delegated to the Environment, Housing Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder.

Members noted with satisfaction that the recommendations of this Committee had been agreed and also that the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit had retained their national BEN award for its green transport strategy and energy audit system which demonstrated the Council’s commitment to environmental performance issues.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be noted.

(b) Potential Subject Review Topics 
There was submitted Minute reference OSM.41/05 from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 18 August 2005 in response to a reference from this Committee regarding potential subject review topics.  The decision of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee was:-

“(1)
That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s proposals to undertake the following subject reviews during 2005/06 be approved but it be suggested that the reviews be undertaken sequentially and in the following order:

(a) Waste Minimisation

(b) The Clean Neighbourhood and Environment Act.

(2) That the Committee’s proposals that the following matters be dealt with as one off Agenda items be approved as follows:

(a) Environmental Performance of the Council.

(b) Grounds Maintenance Policies – this should be for all City of Carlisle District Areas and not just in Carlisle Housing Association areas and this matter should be progressed through a Task and Finish Group.

(3) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive arrange for a presentation on the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act to be made to all Members of the City Council.

(4) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, after the Council Reorganisation has been finalised, arrange for a comprehensive list of contact officers and telephone numbers for aspects of Council work, e.g. abandoned vehicles, grass cutting.”

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer reported that, following discussion with the Chairmen of this Committee and the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, it was suggested that the review into the grounds maintenance policies should be by way of a “Task and Finish Group” consisting of 4 Members of this Committee and 2 Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer reminded Members that he had undertaken to submit a draft scoping paper to the next meeting with a proposed terms of reference for the review and a summary of the main provisions of the Act.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, told the Committee that the presentation to all Members of Council on the Clean Neighbourhood and Environment Act would be arranged once the timescale for implementation had been announced by the Government.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the resolutions of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be accepted.

2. That this Committee agrees to the suggested arrangements for a “Task and Finish Group” consisting of 4 Members of this Committee and 2 Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to deal with the review into the grounds maintenance policies and the following Members be nominated from this Committee:-


Councillors Allison, Crookdake, Martlew and C Rutherford.

IOS.84/05
PLANNING SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW – IMPROVEMENT PLAN MONITORING
A report of the Head of Planning Services was submitted (P.36/05) enclosing the scheduled quarterly update on the Best Value Review Improvement/Action Plan in respect of Planning services.

The report was presented by Mr Daley, Policy and Performance Officer, Strategy and Performance Services.  Mr Daley reported that much progress had been made since the last presentation to the Committee.  Significant improvements included the new systematic approach to consulting with stakeholders and giving applicants greater access to services through the planning portal on the Council’s website.

The improvement planning activity was on course to be completed by the end of 2005/06, although some of the analysis had no finite period and would continue indefinitely.  Two further meetings of the monitoring group would take place in November 2005 and February 2006 and reports presented to this Committee in December 2005 and March 2006.

One area that remained a concern was the question of skilled resources within Planning Services.  All options, including the use of external consultants and utilising the pay and workforce strategy, were being investigated to address the problem but it must be noted that the lack of skilled personnel could act as a barrier to achievement in certain areas.

In considering the report, Members made the following points:-

(a) the use of consultants to provide routine planning services was considered to be a very expensive method of providing additional resources.  Members were of the opinion that ways to make planning jobs in Carlisle more attractive to potential applicants should be explored as a priority.  A flexible approach to pay and conditions was suggested.

Mr Daley confirmed that discussions were ongoing with the Head of Member Support and Employee Services over ways to encourage more people to apply for planning jobs in Carlisle.  He was aware that students had been employed over the summer period to undertake certain specific tasks for Planning Services.

Councilor Bloxham reported that the City Council did not develop ‘home grown’ employees as Planning Officers.  Approaches were made to Universities in an effort to attract planning students to Carlisle but with little success.

The problem with workloads was exacerbated in the summer months with staff taking their annual leave.  There had also been a number of complex planning applications lodged with the City Council recently and which took up a lot of Officer time.

(b) A Member was concerned at the recommendation to leave the development of new indicators, strengthening links with other Business Units and improving the Business Planning process to be progressed as part of the Authority’s improved Performance Management Framework, to be developed following the reorganisation of the management structure.  Given that the reorganisation was likely to take several months to implement, the Member was concerned that progress would be made quickly enough in these areas.

Mr Daley responded that these matters would be worked on as part of the new Performance Management Framework and that links would be made between the indicators and the Council’s specific corporate priorities.  To undertake similar work as part of the Improvement Plan would be a duplication.  This Committee would be able to monitor progress in this area through the regular monitoring reports which would be presented to Committee.

(c) Whilst the Improvement Plan identified that there were now clear links between the Community Strategy and the Corporate Plan priorities with Local Development/Business Plans, it was unclear how these were being taken on board in working practices.  For example, at Development Control Committee there was no clear link as to how a planning application should be treated against any policies of the Council except planning policies.

Councillor Bloxham considered that the Council’s decision to concentrate on two specific corporate priorities should enable Officers to address the implications in reports to Committee in future.

(d) A Member noted that there were a number of omissions of information in the tables of the improvement plan and asked that these be completed when the Plan was next reported to Committee.

(e) A Member questioned whether the results from the questionnaries would give an accurate picture of the standard of service being provided by Planning Services.

Mr Daley responded that the format for the questionnaires had been designed by consultants specifically so that a reasoned response was made to the questionnaire.  He accepted that the decision on a person’s planning application could influence the way in which the questionnaire was completed.

(f) The Chairman asked that the Improvement Plan be reviewed to take into account any links with Carlisle Renaissance initiatives.

(g) Members noted that the Planning Enforcement Team was having to prioritise their caseloads and that this function would benefit from increased staffing.

(h)Members supported the concept of post development assessments and which could include more visits by Members and Officers to sites to view the outcome of development which has been approved by the Development Control Committee, and post decision consultation with people who had objected to development at the application stage to see if their worst fears had been realised.

(i) A Member referred to the fact that applicants for planning permission were allocated a specific Officer to deal with their application.  As a lot of Planning Officers’ recommendations can be based on opinion, there should be a process whereby an applicant can request a ‘second opinion’ from another Planning Officer.  Another Member thought that this would also be a good idea where there was a personality clash between the applicant and a Planning Officer.

Councillor Bloxham outlined the procedures followed by Planning Services to deal with planning applications and reported that all recommendations were reviewed by a group of Planning Officers prior to confirmation under delegated powers or by way of recommendation to the Development Control Committee.  There were corporate complaints procedures in place to deal with any specific complaints by applicants over the way a Planning Officer had handled their application.

Mr Daley reported that exit interviews were being proposed for the new Customer Contact Centre to obtain feedback from customers over the way they feel they have been treated by Officers when dealing with the Council.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the content of the report be noted.

2. That the Committee agrees that points D4 (Develop questionnaires to be used by all three sections within the service) and F3 (develop web based services)  are complete.

3. That on the understanding that they are being reviewed elsewhere, the Committee agrees that Point E1 (Develop new indicators (if necessary) that directly relate to sustainability and strategic environmental and quality of life assessments) should no longer be reviewed by the Best Value Review Monitoring Team.

4. That the Committee agrees that Points G1 (Strengthen the links with other Business Units) and G2 (Improve Business Planning process) are now being progressed as part of the Authority’s improved Performance Management Framework and should no longer be reviewed by the Best Value Review Monitoring Team.

5. That the Committee’s comments be referred to the Best Value Review Monitoring Team.

IOS.85/05
DEALING WITH ABANDONED VEHICLES

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted Report CTS.30/05 updating the Committee on progress with the removal of abandoned vehicles, a schedule to remove untaxed vehicles and the proposed car clear scheme.

(a)  Abandoned Vehicles

Action had now been taken to develop a system of performance indicators to inform the management of, and advise Members on how the service is being delivered, and to enable staff to identify areas of poor performance so that working practices can be adjusted.  Performance indicator information was submitted and demonstrated that the City Council was performing well compared to other Local Authorities in Cumbria.

(b) Dealing with untaxed vehicles

This initiative will allow the City Council and Cumbria Police to remove untaxed vehicles from the road.  The City Council signed up to devolved powers from the DVLA on 8 March 2005.  Following a meeting held on 7 June 2005, RMSL, the company who operate vehicle recovery on behalf of the Cumbria Constabulary, had written to the Police to outline a draft procedure for dealing with the scheme.  RSML appoint local recovery contractors to carry out the actual recovery work.

A meeting with the Cumbria Constabulary would be held on 27 September 2005 to finalise details in order that a pilot scheme can be commenced on a date to be arranged.

(c) Joint Agreement with the County Council

The City Council has now reached agreement in principle that Cumbria County Council will reimburse the City for the costs of storage and disposal of abandoned vehicles.

A formal agreement had been sent to the County Council for signing.

(d) Recovery of Costs from Last Registered Keeper

The City Council was now pursuing the last registered keepers for recovery of appropriate costs.  A number of cases had now reached the stage of being passed to the Bailiffs and enquiries were ongoing as to whether Equita, the Bailiffs used by car parking could be used.  The performance of Bailiffs would be included in the performance indicators for the service.

(e) Car Clear Scheme

The possible introduction of a Car Clear Scheme was the subject of continued discussions with the Police.  Officers would be meeting with the Police on 27 September 2005 to ascertain the level of support the Police were prepared to give to introducing a pilot Car Clear Scheme.

The Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 also contained provisions which will speed up the recovery process for abandoned vehicles.

In considering the report, the following points emerged:-

(1) Once 12 months of performance indicator data had been collected, any hotspot areas for abandoned vehicles would be identified and physical measures to prevent access to hotspot sites could be considered.

Members identified apartment blocks in Denton Holme and James Street as having problems with “pooled” vehicles.  Petteril Bank, Gilford Park, the picnic area at Carleton and the Railway Club were areas where abandoned vehicles were often seen.

(2) Members were supportive of a pilot Car Clear Scheme being implemented to be funded from the £5,000 allocated from the Arson Task Force.  A pilot scheme could run until the provisions of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 relating to abandoned vehicles came into force.

(3) Members noted that if a vehicle was disposed of under the Car Clear Scheme and it subsequently transpired that it did not meet the criteria for disposal, the Council could be liable for a compensation claim from the owner of the vehicle.

(4) Members were pleased with the progress being made by the Abandoned Vehicle Co-ordinator to introduce measurable performance indicators which would lead to improvements in the way the Council deals with the problem of abandoned vehicles.

RESOLVED – (1)  That this Committee is supportive of a pilot Car Clear Scheme being introduced and it is noted that Police involvement in the Scheme was essential.

(2) That the current position be reported to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

(3) That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to submit a further progress report on abandoned vehicles to this Committee in 6 months time.

(4) That the Executive be requested to ensure that action to improve the Council’s ability to deal with the problem of abandoned vehicles was progressed as a priority.

IOS.86/05
CLEAN NEIGHBOURHOODS AND ENVIRONMENT ACT 2005
The Head of Commercial and Technical Services reported (CTS.24/05) on the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 and outlined key issues for the Council.  The Act would be an important aspect of the Council's emerging 'Cleaner, Greener, Safer' corporate priority and would provide the Council with the potential to make a real difference in neighbourhoods and estates.

He set out for Members a brief summary of the various elements of the Act, in particular relating to crime and disorder, vehicles, litter and refuse, graffiti, waste, dogs, noise and statutory nuisance, and added that the Council would need to consider its approach to the Act including the level of enforcement to adopt and how best to link the work with the emerging area working arrangements and other neighbourhood/enforcement regimes.

The report had been considered by the Executive on 1 August 2005.  The Executive had noted the report and referred it to the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services reported that Government guidance on when the various provisions of the Act would come into force was awaited.  Once this was known, a briefing event for all Members of Council would be arranged.  Questions had been included in the latest Citizens’ Panel survey to identify those issues of importance to communities.

Members, in noting the report, stressed the need to ensure that the public were told of the provisions of the Act and acknowledged that it would be a priority area for the Council under the Cleaner, Greener, Safer corporate priority.  The financial implications for the City Council of implementing the various elements of the Act would need to be addressed by the Executive during the Budget setting process.

In considering the report, the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had suggested that the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Head of Commercial and Technical Services arrange a joint workshop with the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees to look at the detail of the Act and ways forward for implementation, including Education and Enforcement.

RESOLVED – 1.  That the report be noted.

2.  That the suggestion for a joint workshop with Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee Members be agreed so far as this Committee is concerned.

[The meeting ended at 12.20 pm]
